Vernhams Dean Parish Council

	MINUTES OF MEETING
	: 11th March 2013

	TIME OF MEETING
	: 7.30 p m 

	venue of meeting
	: Millennium Hall Vernham Dean

	Type of meeting
	: ORDINARY

	present
	: Mrs M PErry (MP)

	
	: mr h watkins (HW)

	
	:MRS D BRIGNELL (DB)

	
	: Mr M Knight (MK)

	
	:mr r smith (rs)

	
	: Mr r winch (rw)

	Chaired by
	: mr j garbutt (jg)

	in attendance
	: Mrs K Nightingale (KN)

:Cllr P mutton (PM)

:Cllr p giddings (PG)

	Parishioners
	:1


	
	Apologies: 
None
	Action

	
	Register of Interest

No interests were registered for the meeting.
	

	
	Urgent Matters

None
	

	
	Minutes of meeting 11th February agreed and signed.
	

	
	Public Participation

Councillor Giddings enquired as to whether the council had any comment on the Ward Profile. It was confirmed they did not. He also enquired whether the Housing Dept had been in touch. It was confirmed that a call had been made to the clerk who advised that they call the Chairman. He reported that he had not yet heard from them.
	 

	
	Matters Arising

1. Chairman had had tour of parish with HCC Highways Engineer to review potholes etc. Various emails had been circulated regarding findings. Consensus is that work is in hand and will be completed. The road from the Manor to the Church is reported to be in a particularly bad state. The siting of the new grit bin had been agreed but the bin at the Burydene has not yet been refilled. Cllr Mutton to follow up. Cllr Mutton will also follow up the repair at the site of an accident near the pumping station. Cllr Mutton is also organising for salt bags to be refilled. 

2. The broken panel in the phone box has been replaced and it is confirmed that the phone box is working therefore it was felt unnecessary to write further to BT.

3. Purchase of defibrillator. The School may be entitled to a free unit. It is agreed in principle that the PC should purchase one to be located on the exterior of the hall,  however at the moment the spend is too great and there are no grants currently available. The logistical process of how it would operate is also unclear. It was agreed that this should be deferred until next month pending further finance research.
4. Wildlife toolkit had been sent to S East.
5. No reply had been forthcoming regarding the electricity syndicate and it was agreed to take no further action.

6. The clerk had contacted HCC with regard to cutting the piece of grass at Dean Terrace. They had indicated their willingness to do this.
7. Chairman had contacted the PO regarding advertising in FOCUS. The Council was pleased to note that the PO had been presented with an award.
8. Village Directory is due to be launched on April 25th. No response had been forthcoming from other villages regarding a possible contribution to funds. Chair to contact HbT and Tangley PC’s. Any changes to the directory are to be sent to the clerk for onward forwarding to Molly Antrobus.
9. Letter of complaint had been sent to Parnhams Coaches which had led to a phone call and a letter of reply. A tachograph had also been sent indicating that the coach never exceeds the speed limit. Cllr Mutton agreed to investigate how school coach contracts are awarded and how often. Chair to reply reiterating that the coach often appears to be on the wrong side of the road. 
10. The tree on the footpath at Upton Manor had been removed.
11. Chair had spoken to the landowner regarding the stile opposite the Church. Landowner agreed to look at it. It was agreed that in principal stiles should be replaced by gates, as several are in poor condition, and we should identify a certain number per year and apply for grants to replace.
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	Correspondence

SE in Bloom Competition. Due to cost of entering it was decided not to pursue this.

TV Business Award. It was decided that we should nominate The George. Chairman to investigate how to proceed.

PFA Update. The use of anti-vandalism paint on the container is being reviewed due to ongoing problems with youths climbing onto the roof of the pavilion.  Clerk to check with insurance company. There are plans to revamp the all weather course. Chair to remind PFA of financial obligations of PC and PFA. We would wish to see proposed costings and potential funding sources such as grants. Tangley have just received a £50k grant.

Call for Evidence of rural services from SPARSE. No action.

BDO Audit Pack. Clerk to confirm with Audit Commission that this is the new external auditor.

Email  from PCC requesting further grass cutting at the Church. Clerk to reply to say that no further expense can be incurred by the Parish Council. This year’s spend is expected to be £366.

Councillors Reports
Cllr Brignell reported that the water level is subsiding in Upton. Her husband is still pursuing the Broadband issue.  A pilot scheme has been trialled in Little London. Hurstbourne Tarrant are pursuing it. Cllr Mutton to try and find out more.

Cllr Watkins reported potholes on Rockmoor Lane. Chairman confirmed that these had been reported to HCC.

Cllr Knight mentioned the recent door to door salesman who had been in the village. He had no valid licence. It was agreed to put a copy of the licence in FOCUS so that parishioners could see what it looks like.

Cllr Winch reminded the Council that we will be expected to host the Village of The Year Award Ceremony. He will talk further with Louise Channel from HALC.

Cllr Perry reported that the screen for the hall is about to be ordered. She requested help in the flower meadow on Sunday.

Footpaths

Nothing further to report.
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	Planning
13/00329/EXTN. 5 Haydown Leas. Renewal. No comment
13/00385/FULLN. Replacement building The Boot Littledown. No comment

2 others referred to sub-committee.

TVBC Revised local plan. This is published on the TVBC website and all are invited to review it.

The Chairman had received a reply regarding Sec 106 requesting an outdoor table tennis table be added to our wishlist.  It was agreed that as some buildings appear to be completed but no payment has been made it is important to understand how the criteria is determined to have been met. 

New 106 payments appear to have dried up. This is because it is only applicable in change of use situations or conversions to more than the original dwelling.

Finance

The following invoices were authorised and cheques raised:

VDPFA maintenance £183.34
HALC Training course £36.00

Douglas Tonks – already paid by direct debit. £582.57
TVBC quote for grass cutting was accepted.

Meeting finished 9.30 pm. 

Date of next meeting: 8th April 2013
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